Urgent Fax Communication
Willie Walsh, Chief Executive Officer British Airways

Fax: 020 8759 4314

Dear Willie Walsh, 

                             Re: Pegah Emambakhsh – Forced Removal on British Airways flight BA6633 at 21.35 Monday 28th August 2007

Pegah Emambakhsh is an Iranian woman being held in Yarl's Wood Immigration Removal Centre pending deportation on Tuesday 28 August 2007 on a British Airways flight to Iran.

If returned to Iran, Pegah faces imprisonment and possibly stoning to death. Her crime in Iran is her sexual orientation - she was in a relationship with another woman.  

Pegah escaped from Iran, claiming asylum, after her partner was arrested, tortured and subsequently sentenced to death by stoning. Her father was also arrested and interrogated about her whereabouts. He was eventually released but not before he had been tortured himself.

The UK Border and Immigration Agency (BIA) have chosen not to believe that she is in danger if returned to Iran, even though they are well aware of the terrible situation gay people face there. Quoting the Islamic Punishment Act, the Home Office, Iran Operational Guidance, 27 Feb 2007, says "Art. 127 to 134 relate to lesbian sexual relations. Punishment for sexual intercourse among lesbians is 100 lashes and in case of recidivity (3 times) execution."
In addition, Pegah's stated sexual orientation has been picked up on the Internet, including translations into Persian and Farsi. This makes Pegah not only a self-confessed lesbian but also an internationally high profile one.  This week Pegah's story has been taken up by a mainstream domestic Iranian news-site, said to have government sponsorship.

With the intervention of Pegah's constituency MP, Richard Caborn, an attempt to deport Pegah last week was deferred until Tuesday.  Since then, Pegah's new solicitors have received new evidence and expert testimonies and intend to make a fresh claim for asylum.  The BIA will be committing a serious miscarriage of justice and a gross human rights violation if they insist on Pegah’s deportation.  

Home Office officials dealing with Pegah’s case are ignoring their own Home Office guidance; “Where an individual claimant demonstrates that their homosexual acts have brought them to the attention of the authorities to the extent that on return to Iran they will face a real risk of punishment which will be so harsh as to amount to persecution s/he should be granted refugee status as a member of a particular social group." - Home Office, Iran Operational Guidance, 27 February 2007.

I ask British Airways to take no part in this forced deportation whereby Pegah would be deported to a country where there is little doubt she will be persecuted, prosecuted and possibly stoned to death.

Pegah's GP warned that she "would be likely to experience a total psychological breakdown” if she were to be deported.  

Pegah is highly likely to be aggravated by this forced removal, which may also affect the safety and comfort of other passengers.

Yours Sincerely,
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Date: 
